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MINUTES

 of a meeting of the Steering Committee held on 24th February 2018 at 11.00 am in Wolfson II, Institute of Historical Research, Senate House, London. 

Present: Heather Shore, Charlotte Alston, Lucie Matthews-Jones, Neil Fleming, Martin Johnes, Hannah Burrows, Sarah Bastow, Adam Morton, David Stack, Jamie Wood, Richard Hawkins, Sara Wolfson, Eloise Moss, Stewart McCain, Alison Hems, Alex Titov, Rachel Lock-Lewis, Karen Sayer, Euryn Roberts, Karin Dannehl, Daniel Gordon.
Apologies for absence: Kate Bradley, Peter D’Sena, Charles Insley (Eloise Moss attending in his place), Efram Sera-Shriar (Karen Sayer attending in his place), Charlie Whitham (Daniel Gordon attending in his place), Rachel Bright, Manuela Williams, Sarah Miller Davenport, Daniel Grey, Ian Talbot.
Some colleagues at pre-92 HEIs were not able to attend owing to the ongoing industrial action and action short of a strike (i.e. working to contract). Lucie (as co-convenor) expressed History UK’s support for all colleagues taking part in the current industrial action.
1. Minutes of the last Steering Committee meeting 
The committee approved the minutes of the last meeting.
2. Matters arising from the minutes 
Heather noted that Simon Peplow and Karin Dannehl had recently written new blog posts for History UK’s website. She encouraged other SC members to consider writing material for the blog.

On the question of future British Library Digital Labs events: Jamie Wood and Kate Hill were working on this, and would discuss progress later in the meeting.
3. Co-Convenors’ Report
Lucie reported that the Plenary meeting in November, on the theme of collaboration (in teaching and research), had been a great success. We might this year return to issues around REF or TEF for the subject of the plenary: any suggestions for speakers or for good angles on one of these topics were welcome. Heather suggested we might consider something relating to the value of the humanities, as a response to recent attacks on our disciplines.
TNA collaboration: an email has gone out to SC members about the collaboration between the National Archives and History UK. TNA are re-writing national guidance regarding collaboration between archives and HE institutions. They want to know how we use archives, particularly in relation to our teaching, and with students. 
SC members are encouraged to circulate this to colleagues, and to encourage as many people as possible in our subject area to fill the survey in.
Funder Liaison Meeting

Lucie attended a meeting organised by the Economic History Society, and attended by funding bodies including the AHRC and ESRC. The presentation from the AHRC made clear that history was considered to be healthy as a discipline in terms of the quality of bids submitted: around 18-19 percent of history bids were successful, with particular success notable around heritage and community-themed calls. Even when applications from our subject increased, the success rate remained strong. Some other predictable trends were noted: a decrease in bids the year after the REF; the fact that there were many more early career than mid career applications to the AHRC’s fellowship schemes.
One thing that was clear is that, while History as a discipline offers quite a lot of reviewers to the peer review college, these are predominantly colleagues from pre-92 institutions, and there is considerable bunching around particular institutions. Those present had encouraged the AHRC to be more creative in terms of calls for reviewers. It would also be a good idea to encourage colleagues at post-92 institutions to respond to these calls.
The ESRC presentation made clear that they received fairly few applications from historians.
Ofqual meeting

Lucie had attended a meeting organised by OFQUAL, to discuss the new History curriculum and its relationship with Higher Education. Lucie’s impression was that this was consultation for the sake of consultation, rather than genuine engagement with HEIs. Nevertheless some interesting issues emerged from the discussion. Firstly, while the new curriculum might appear imaginative on the surface, in practice it was often adopted/adapted in fairly conservative ways. 

It was clear that while the new A level was being sold more than ever as a stepping stone to university, there was a mismatch between the characteristics of the programme and the skills delivered, and what would be expected at undergraduate level. Particularly notable was the absence of any reference to critical thinking in the criteria for History A level. It was mentioned in the English criteria, but not for history. Neither were communication skills mentioned. 

Lucie also explained that the focus in exam papers (which participants at the event had seen) was very much on bitesize gobbets from historians, not on reading/interpreting primary source material as had been the case in the past. Much of the scholarship being used in this papers was very old: in a paper on Africa, the text being used was from 1960s-70s. There seemed to be a disjunction from the kind of work that was going on in our sector, and while assessment at university was becoming more innovative, assessment in schools was becoming less so. The papers are apparently put together in consultation with academics, but it was not clear who.
The committee discussed:

a) some of the problems faced by undergraduate students in terms of stepping up to university: particularly the fact that they are not asked to read a great deal before they get to university. Adam noted that this had an impact on writing skills, since a key way to learn to write is to read; it also resulted in slippage across the degree, so that students even in final year found the prospect of reading a whole book 

b) the consequences of the lack of reading/writing skills on entry to university: when employers complain about the lack of these skill amongst graduates, degrees are often held responsible for this.
c) how we might work with teachers to support the longer independent projects students are now asked to write. This might be a question of resources: i.e. bringing students (especially those from socially deprived schools) into university and giving them access to library materials. There was also a question of teachers not having class time in which to discuss work the students are doing for independent projects – visiting lecturers could help to address this.

d) how to influence the content of A levels, particularly given the turn away from writing textbooks that was apparent as a result of REF. Writing resources for schools as part of funding applications (and knowing what terms to do this in and what format schools want) could be one way of doing this.

e) The concern that the new format might turn good students off history. Euryn noted that we already have a situation where people who can regurgitate information do well, whereas those who have more flair and read a lot are not necessarily awarded, as they are not hitting the key points that are rewarded in exams.

Lucie explained that there would be further consultation over the next year or so. She will attend a further meeting, and would appreciate feedback on issues to raise. 

British Academy Learned Societies and Subject Association Network Meeting 

Richard attended this on our behalf. Representatives from the British Academy had discussed their ambitions to engage with new user communities, for example by taking the British Academy out into the regions, and by launching a festival this summer which will showcase research funded by the British Academy.

There had also been some discussion of REF2021, open access, TEF, and research-led teaching.
Academic Job Boot Camp 

This year’s Academic Job Boot Camp will take place on May 19th in the IHR. Owing to the commercial rates now being charged by the IHR for room hire, we will not be able to take as many applicants as previously (as we cannot hire as many rooms). The committee discussed the proposed move to a regional approach – i.e. hosting the boot camp at a range of different regional universities rather than at the IHR. Charles Insley is looking at arranging a Manchester boot camp: once we see how that one goes we can plan ahead.

Lucie asked SC members to let her know if they wanted to volunteer to take part in the boot camp on May 19th. This would involve being paired with another SC member, and reading applications and conducting mock interviews for candidates. There is an SC meeting the same day.
4. Treasurer’s Report
Richard reported that subscription requests went out a bit later than usual this year. As a result, it isn’t yet clear what the response is from departments to the increase in the fee (which now includes the cost of attending the plenary). It usually takes a while for invoices to filter through to the right person in a department and to be paid. 
5. Secretary’s Report
Charlotte welcomed all the new members of the Steering Committee to their first meeting. It was noted that we have now filled all the vacancies on the SC. New SC members’ profiles have been added to History UK’s website. 
6. Education Officer’s Report
Peter is working on event on transitions into Higher Education, which will take place at Leeds Beckett on 11th May. It will not be a large scale event, but will be interactive and involve practical discussions about how transitions work. The event is open to schoolteachers as well as academics. Those involved include David Ingledew from Hertfordshire who does a lot of work on transitions; Mike Goddard, the history lead at OCR, and then some case studies led by colleagues from Liverpool John Moores and Newman University. The Historical Association have also been approached and will send a representative. There will probably be a £5 charge for attendance. More information will be circulated shortly.
7. Research Officer’s Report
Neil is planning to arrange a workshop for around the second week in September aimed at mid-career researchers. Both the British Academy and the AHRC have been approached about sending people to speak, but so far they have not confirmed. The event will be held in the IHR.

The committee also discussed the document the RHS have circulated about copyright licensing. Karen Sayer mentioned the concerns of the Agricultural History Society about this issue. There was some concern that this new policy was being discussed at library committees rather than with academics or those responsible for the research agenda. Members are encouraged to take this issue to their team meetings and speak to library committees, and report views back to Neil so that he can feed back to the RHS.
Trying to arrange workshop for second week in September aimed at mid-career researchers. Two members of the committee have agreed to give advice. More difficulty getting definite responses from BA and AHRC about sending people to speak. 

8. Media Officer’s Report 
Jamie thanked those colleagues who have contributed blog posts. He encouraged SC members to consider contributing material relating to events, or current issues.

He reported that the HistoryUK twitter account is doing well.

Both Jamie and Peter would be attending the RHS transitions event, and were speaking on a roundtable in the afternoon.

The next British Library Digital Labs event will take place on 16th May at Lincoln. Essentially, it involves people from the BL Digital Labs coming in and explaining the work they do, the funding schemes for using their collections, and the datasets they have already digitised. Listening to people talk about work they had already done with the Digital Labs was particularly interesting. Jamie planned to ask some of the speakers from last year’s event at Liverpool John Moores, but is also keen to hear suggestions for speakers. More information on the event will be circulated shortly.

9. Reports from
i. Northern Irish Representatives 
Alex Titov reported on recent reorganisations and mergers within departments at both QUB and the University of Ulster (History is merging with Politics at QUB). Recruitment in history was relatively healthy though, partly owing to the different funding model in Northern Ireland. Alex reported that the assault on the humanities was very much evident in NI too: colleagues were fighting back on this, and QUB’s history department were very pleased that despite being often told they were over-staffed, they would be replacing a colleague in Modern European History who had left. The advert for this job is online now: Alex urged SC members to encourage good candidates to apply.
ii. Scottish Representatives
Hannah Burrows reported that there was one good piece of news, in that the Scottish government had agreed that EU students would still be able to study in Scotland without paying tuition fees for four years after Brexit. 
iii. Welsh Representatives 
Rachel Lock Lewis reported the sad news of the death of Jonathan Kissock. His funeral is on 7th March. Martin Johnes mentioned the changing models for MA recruitment at Swansea. The university had been trialling a scheme whereby students who get a first in their degree can study for an MA for free; if you get a 2:1 it costs £1,000. This tripled recruitment but has now been abandoned, as it was not cost effective. Sarah Bastow commented that the MA programme at Huddersfield is also free for students with a first class degree.

Heather and Lucie asked about the possibility for holding HistoryUK events in Northern Ireland/and or Scotland. This could be either around specific issues that are particular to Scotland/NI, or could be a replication for existing things we do (e.g. boot camp). HistoryUK would be keen to support events if there were proposals for them.

10. Reports from:
i. Historical Association: no report
ii. Royal Historical Society: no report
iii. Institute of Historical Research: no report
iv. History Lab/History Lab Plus
History Lab and History Lab Plus are going through a period of transition in terms of membership of their committee. They are running a workshop on public history in Leeds on 9th March. They are participating in the RHS gender survey. They will be working closely with Simon Peplow, HistoryUK’s ECR representative.

History Lab/History Lab Plus had also asked for some support and advice around ECR mental health. The committee discussed what we could do to think about this. Adam commented that this is a recognised problem in several institutions he has worked at. The informal consensus seems to be that a lot of pressure is caused by the undefined parameters of our job. The pressure to do all three elements of the job (teaching, research, management) at the same time creates a toxic environment which is difficult to sustain. Eloise Moss mentioned the effects also of unfiltered student feedback, which we know can be more hostile for young, female and BAME lecturers. Not a great deal of support is offered around this. The problems are compounded by the encouragement to use scores from feedback in applications for promotion. It is also the case that undergraduate students are more likely to discuss their own mental health issues with junior staff, and ECRs are therefore dealing with some traumatic issues. The committee discussed how we might highlight these questions: clearly we can’t advise on mental health, but we can send out a strong message about the issues.
v. Postgraduate Representative: no report
vi. ECR Representative 

There are two blog posts written by Simon on the HistoryUK website. SC members are encouraged to circulate these: Simon would like to create more of a conversation amongst the ECR community. His last post was about precarious employment, and was very well pitched. If SC members could tweet and otherwise circulate it, that would be much appreciated. 
11. Any other business 
Heather asked the representatives present from pre-92 institutions to give an update about the strike action. 
Alex Titov commented that History at QUB is strongly unionised, and there is 90 percent participation in the strike. This is the biggest strike that has been seen locally. QUB staff can only strike on local issues, so their campaign is focused on lobbying QUB to change its stance on pensions. Students have been very supportive: about 70 percent are in support, and some have supported the picket lines.

Adam Morton commented that History runs the union at Newcastle. There are areas of the university that are not so unionised, for example the medical school. Nevertheless the campus was shut down on Thursday and Friday (the first two days of the strike). Students at Newcastle are not so supportive: one of the problems is that their union is not affiliated to the NUS. The leader of the students union had tried to pass a motion against the strike, but this was not successful. The university’s Vice-Chancellor, Chris Day, has said he supports the strike. The mood is buoyant. 17 of 64 VCs are now in favour of going back to the negotiating table. Hopefully there would be positive news next week. UCU at Newcastle had also gained around 160 new members. 

Eloise Moss commented that Manchester’s VC was very unlikely to crack, but that there was good support from students.

The committee discussed the positive media coverage of the strike: the media are broadly hostile to HE at present, but clearly VCs are less popular than lecturers in this debate! Even The Times and the Financial Times were pretty supportive – this isn’t necessarily what one would expect. 

12. Dates of future meetings
The next SC meeting is on 19th May (the same day as the academic boot camp).
